
 
TOWN COUNCIL 

Committee to Assess Homelessness in the Town of Barnstable  

 
Selectmen’s Conference Room 

May 15, 2018 

      6:00pm 

 
MEETING MINUTES 

 

I. BUSINESS 

 A. Roll Call:  

  Members present: Chair of Committee Councilor Jennifer Cullum; Vice President of the 

Town Council; James H. Crocker Jr.; Councilor Britt Beedenbender; Member at Large, Deb Krau; SGT 

Jennifer Ellis, Barnstable Police; LT Jeanie Challies, Barnstable Police; Mark Ells, Town Manager; 

Councilor John G. Flores; Councilor Debra Dagwan OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE: Jack Yunits, 

Barnstable County Administrator; Beth Albert, Barnstable County Director of Human Services; Vaira 

Harik, Barnstable County Department of Human Services Senior Project Manager 

 

            Chair of the Committee opened up the meeting at 6:05; Councilor Cullum thanked both Beth 

Albert, Director, Barnstable County Human Services; Vaira Harik, Department of Human Services 

Senior Project Manager; Jack Yunits, Barnstable County Administrator for coming to tonight’s meeting, 

Chair of Committee asked for public comment: Laura Wentzel asked about the status of the other Town 

Managers hearing about our issue an also if outside Council was consulted on the Dover Amendment.        

Town Manager Mark Ells answered the portion regarding the other Town Managers, and that meeting 

has not occurred yet , but will be taking place on June 5, 2018 where he plans on bringing up the subject. 

Town Attorney Ruth Weil did obtain outside Council regarding the Dover Amendment and the 

educational portion. Town Manager Mark Ells wanted to mention that most of the other Town Managers 

are not interested in this subject at all, so he does not know what kind of a response he will receive, but 

he will approach it. Chair of the Committee Councilor Cullum mentioned also that Representative Will 

Crocker is keeping the H331 Bill alive  by doing some work with the wording of it and putting things in 

there that draws attention to the Bill and removing those statements that hurt the bill, so he will keep us 

informed on that as it either progresses or dies.  

SGT Ellis wanted the Committee members to be aware of the homeless man in the wheelchair, 

Peter Christian, and his dog Bear. SGT Ellis stated that the dog had bitten one of her officers last week 

that resulted in him going to the ER to be treated and the dog being quarantined for 10 days. SGT Ellis 

stated that he has been given options for housing, but refuses those options, he wants us to give him 

housing here on the Cape and that is not going to happen, he is a Level 3 registered Sex Offender 

without restrictions, however she is aware that he spends a lot of time here at the Town Hall 

complaining about no one helping him, she wanted the Committee members to be aware that they have 

tried to help him and he refuses the options given to him.  

Jack Yunits, Administrator for the County gave a brief history as to why they were both at 

tonight’s meeting. It was prompted by a meeting that Mr. Yunits attended for this Committee and it was 

asked at that meeting for the County to help in any way possible the Village of Hyannis in particular, but 

the Cape area with the Homeless saturation that is happening here in the Village of Hyannis. It was at 

that point that I had asked the Committee to give us some time to gather data from other areas, and 

various examples of models for housing, so Beth Alberts from the County and Vera have been working 

very hard to gather that data. Mr. Yunits also wanted to comment to Ms. Laura Wentzel, and he 

understands her frustration and has concerns regarding the impact on business in Hyannis as well with 



the presence of the homeless.  Ms. Alberts updated this Committee last January with the grants and all 

the programs that are and were available, so I am going to explain some of those projects and some other 

new 2018 programs. We did have 24-7 hotline years ago, however that funding was a grant and that 

grant had run out and then the program ended. They have taken a 30,000 foot analysis of the homeless 

response time and looked at other models of 24hr hotlines. We have a robust well connected group of 

service people and by that, police, fire, social service that work really well together, and communicate 

very well with each other on the individual homeless situations as they arise, so Ms. Alberts looked at 

this as more of an access issue rather that a resource issue, there is a big difference. (See insert below on 

programs)  

 
 

 

 

 

Continuum care highly regulated, coordinated entry system run by the County, prioritize the chronic 

homeless and most vulnerable so the housing vouchers that do come in we want to make sure that they 

are the first priority, but with that comes a lot of other issues in housing these individuals because of 

their mental status. Working with Vin Fin and we look at their lists as well and want to make sure that 

their list are matched with ours. Weather related issues and the Homeless is a concern of ours as well, so 

we make sure that there is funding for them to be put up into hotels and other areas, this is a new 



program, but hope to be fully funded by August. Home Program is another Federal program, and in this 

program we have developed 30 homes in this type of housing for the homeless.  

 Town Manager Mark S. Ells asked Ms. Albert if there really was an emergency response plan 

during weather related issues. Ms. Albert answered that she is not aware of a regional plan, but there are 

many components that work with it; In from the Streets is one program that raises money just for this 

purpose, the plan currently as it is today is a little fragmented, where is the un met need for this, we also 

need to make sure that the shelter has its capacity met in these cold conditions as well, so we need to 

have the Social Services get together and craft a plan as well so that when these conditions occur there is 

a definite plan, right now it s fragmented. Town Manager Ells stated being at the end of this when it 

occurs as we put together this plan, I would want at the very least our Police Department to be part of 

that planning. Ms. Albert agreed that the current list needs expanding in creating this plan. Chair of the 

Committee would also like a representative of the Town to be on this as well, some accountability to the 

tax payer. Councilor Flores asked if there was any specific action plan/strategic plan that say we are 

going to take this data and use it as a direct correlation to placing them in housing, data is great, but 

taking the data and turning into a plan is what we need. Ms. Albert said it is not a matter of engaging the 

homeless, because we have the resources to engage, I believe that there are some homeless individuals 

that have made the choice not to access those services no matter how many times they are engaged with 

a Social Service Agency. Ms. Albert stated that the Homeless individual that is entered into the 

Coordinated entry system has to agree to be assessed, and when the individual is assessed we have 

minimal information, with that information we then match them with some housing options, but if they 

do not fit into that type of housing, then right now Ms. Albert does not have a model to introduce that 

says it will fit this type of individual, so if we have a registered 75 individuals that agree to go through 

the program and we place 15 in housing, then that is measurable, but we do not have the type of housing 

that these individuals need because they are difficult.  

Deb Krau asked that the only beds or places to stay were those places funded by the coordinated 

entry system, and so far that is in Hyannis. So we are placing all those people to Barnstable, so is there a 

way to house them somewhere else besides here. It is getting worse and worse here in Hyannis and the 

only beds that are available to anyone are those funded by Continuum Care Program, and those are right 

here. Ms. Alberts stated the program works just like a voucher, the landlord has to accept it, it is a 

regional voucher, they can go anywhere; however the landlords that accept it are here. Provincetown and 

Falmouth have a good portion of those vouchers as well.  

Chair of the Committee asked about getting Continuum Care in another area of the Cape so that 

the housing could be spread out, or how does that work. Ms. Albert answered stated that whoever 

receives the grant for the funding, Duffy, Housing Assistance Corp, etc. all grab the grant money and use 

it for the housing portion of their programs. If we can find landlords, which there is a huge shortage of 

because of various reasons then we get lucky in another areas if there is a landlord willing to rent to this 

person.  

Councilor Dagwan asked if the data they collected would that creates housing for another town. 

There needs to be other locations sought out for housing. Ms. Albert said yes it most certainly can 

because they are regional vouchers, the problem is most of the services are in Hyannis. Councilor 

Dagwan wanted to make sure that there was someone from the Council on Aging or the Senior Center 

was considered for the Committee on Homeless of the Elderly. Ms. Albert stated yes, it is a new Ad-Hoc 

Committee that is being formed. SGT Ellis mentioned that some of the people on that list of Coordinated 

entry are individuals that are going to be on that list forever because they have a bad rental history, or 

landlords will not rent to them, so they will remain on the list until there are State Government Housing 

or Federal Housing that will take responsibility for these individuals. Mr. Yunits wanted also to reassure 

the Barnstable Police that he is going to look into the issue with the Court System and the Hospital with 

regards to letting these individuals out or calling you to come and get them when they have nowhere else 

to go, it is not your responsibility to deal with the mental health, so he is going to look into that and find 

out why they are either let out of jail so to speak and also released from the ER when they should not be. 

The cost pf all this is huge to the first responders and our police, the numbers are staggering. St Josephs 



has been successful is letting some of the individual aware that living elsewhere is less expensive to live 

off Cape than on Cape. Ms. Krau asked if the other Social Service agencies do this as well. Ms. Albert 

stated they have not tracked the individuals that are moving off Cape as part of the coordinated entry 

system. Ms. Krau stated that it is great that Catholic Social Services does this education to some of their 

clients about other areas that are not as expensive. 

Vice President Crocker asked about the coordinated entry system and if there are people on the 

list and there is money available, but there are no landlords. There are people on the list that we are 

doing our best to match them to a landlord, but yes there is a huge shortage of landlords. I would suggest 

you market to the Community Preservation Committee groups in each town because often there is 

funding available for mandatory affordable housing and homeless housing, the smaller projects benefit 

from this because every town is looking for the 10 percent of housing in their plan. The other point made 

was on the Emergency side of the Homeless plan, and that is to include your very own Administrator 

who has a lot of clout here, and let’s face it your whole department has the clout and it carries so do not 

be afraid to use it, you are the driver in this issue. 

Ms. Albert went over the information regarding the full time equivalents and resources devoted 

to the Homeless issue. (See information below) 

 

 
 



 
 

 

SGT Ellis stated that we are regionally training the CIT officers in other towns; Barnstable was 

the first to start the program and then it caught on, and does not see the need for another layer of 

administration, we having a housing issue and a landlord issue, and until we have more of those 

available we are not going to get individuals housed. We need more mental facilities, we need more 

substance abuse beds, we need a government housing agency that oversees the housing of these 

individuals that are difficult to rent to a private landlord. 

Ms. Krau asked who we call after 5pm on Friday. There is no one on the weekends to call in 

crisis. SGT Ellis stated there isn’t really anything we can do on a Friday anyway, they will not get 

housing anyway, so we refer them to where they have to go on Monday; we give them the proper 

resources to connect with individuals. 

Mr. Yunits wanted to also mention that he recognizes the huge hole in our a shelter program as 

well that needs works, we will have more shelters and places for folks to go to, we do not have enough 

and we are going to work on that as well, and when that is complete we will let you know what it was 

that we came up with. Councilor Flores asked that Ms. Albert compile the data collected and come up 

with some sort of action plan based off of the data. Ms. Albert stated this is going to be a yearlong 

process, but that is the goal of this program and getting the data input into it so that a plan can be 

produced. That is our goal. Town Manager Mark Ells would like to join with Mr. Yunits look at some of 

the properties that the county owns and possibly look at the funding through the funding that Vice 

President Crocker mentioned to get those buildings to a position that could house these individuals. 

Councilor Cullum had to leave, Chair of the Committee left Councilor Beedenbender to lead the 

meeting. (6:55pm)Below were hand written notes by Town Manager Mark S. Ells regarding Public 

Comment questions. 



 
Councilor Beedenbender asked for a motion to Adjourn: Councilor John G Flores made the motion to Adjourn, 

Councilor Dagwan seconded the motion, all members presented voted in favor of Adjournment.  

 

ADJOURN: 7:00pm 

 

NEXT MEETING: June 19, 2017 at 6pm Selectmen’s Conference Room 


